Draft Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

February 1, 2006


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

February 1, 2006
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, February 1, 2006.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Deputy Town 




Manager/Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Tim 


Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Courtney Gallop; Webb Fuller; Jackie Hart; 



Shane Baum; John Ryan; Brad Eilert; Steven Anderson; Edward Mann; Michael 



Rexroth; Ed Hawley; John Ratzenberger; Katrina Passas; Bobby Outten; Harry 



Thompson; Molly Harrison; Kaye White; Dale Curtis; Jeremy Ganey; Tim Kana; 



Keith Stone; John DeLucia; George Barnes; Debo Cox; Billy Moseley; Robert 



Muller; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.  

PRESENTATION OF NCLM RETIREMENT RESOLUTION TO FORMER TOWN MANAGER 

J. WEBB FULLER
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented former Town Manager Webb Fuller with a plaque-mounted retirement Resolution from the NC League of Municipalities honoring him for his public service and wishing him well in retirement.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOCKEY'S RIDGE STATE PARK REQUEST
Billy Moseley, Nags Head resident and President of Friends of Jockey's Ridge; he is aware of environmental funds from the Town for educational purposes and he asked the Board to consider Jockey’s Ridge State Park as the recipient of these funds; he would like to see the Town support the programs in the Park.

Debo Cox, Lead Interpretation Ranger for Jockey’s Ridge State Park; one of his jobs is to promote the environment; he noted about 30,000 participants throughout the year in the various Park environmental programs such as kayaking, kite flying, and other activities that provide an education side as well as a fun side. 

George Barnes, Jockey’s Ridge State Park Superintendent; with over one million visitors throughout the year visiting the Park, it is the number one attraction on the Outer Banks; most of the Interpretation and Education programs are funded by the Friends of Jockey's Ridge; he asked for Board consideration of the funds for the Park.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - KAYE WHITE

Kaye White, Nags Head representing the League of Women Voters of Dare County; she presented the Board with the 2006 League of Women's Guide which is distributed free of charge each year; she recognized each entity who contributed to the Guide; there are 10,000 copies being distributed this year which are available in local libraries, post offices, and Town/County offices.    

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee declared Audience Response closed.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Jackie Hart, Office Assistant with the Fire Division.   On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented Ms. Hart with a Cross pen with Town emblem for three (3) years of service for the Town.

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron introduced Brad Eilert, Police Officer with the Public Safety Police Division.  On behalf of the Board Mayor Cahoon presented Mr. Eilert with a Certificate of Recognition for five (5) years of service for the Town. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Shane Baum and John Ryan, Water Service Technicians with the Public Works Department.  On behalf of the Board Mayor Cahoon presented Certificates of Recognition to Mr. Baum and Mr. Ryan for five (5) years of service for the Town.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron introduced Steven Anderson; Public Safety Dept - Police Officer; the Board welcomed Mr. Anderson to Town employment. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Edward Mann; Public Works Dept - Fleet Maintenance Mechanic; Michael Rexroth; Public Works Dept - Water Plant Operator; and Ed Hawley; Public Works Dept - Public Facilities Maintenance Technician; the Board welcomed Mr. Mann, Mr. Rexroth, and Mr. Hawley to Town employment. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #7 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes
-
Consideration of Change Order #4 to contract with Caldwell Tanks, Inc. for elevated storage tank 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider application for Public Convenience and Necessity from 
Joshua Whitley for Atlantic Cab
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning text amendment Section 48-591 Number of BOA 
Alternate Members

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.
A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.
Change Order #4 to the elevated storage tank memo, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Scope of Work for the new 500,000-gallon Elevated Water Storage Tank, currently being completed behind the Public Works complex, included the installation of a new altitude valve, and valve vault, near the base of the South Nags Head Water Tower.  This device will allow for better control of the water level in the tank, and the use of the tower’s entire storage volume.  Because this tower is on land leased from the National Park Service (NPS), their approval was needed before construction could begin.  The necessary authorization from the NPS was received last week, so this work can now proceed.  The current contract completion date stands at December 7, 2005.  This date will need to be extended to allow for this recently authorized work at the SNH Water Tower.

‘In addition, the Town requested Caldwell Tanks to provide a proposal to install an antenna carrel on the new tank to allow for use by public, and private, communications systems.  There are several income producing tenants on the Town Hall Water Tower, and potential tenants have already begun inquiring about obtaining access to the new tower.  A proposal has been received from Caldwell to engineer and install this carrel for $16,400.  This amount also covers the cost of disinfecting (re-chlorinating) the tank after the carrel has been installed and the effects of the welding (to the interior coating system) corrected.  

‘Change Order #4 requests an increase in the contract price of 1.4% ($16,400.00).  Also included is a time extension from the current contract completion date of December 7, 2005, to March 31, 2006.  This will allow time for the design and installation of the carrel, and the completion of the altitude valve and valve vault at the South Nags Head Elevated Water Tower.  The new contract total will be $1,155,846.30.  Funds for this change order are available in the 10% Contingency set aside when the tank project was first authorized for construction.    

‘Due to the interest in generating income from potential tenants on the new 500,000-gallon water tower behind Public Works, the investment of $16,400 is seen as having a short payback time.  Therefore, Change Order #4 is recommended for approval.”
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a site plan/conditional use/vested right application from I.G. Holdings to redevelop the former Nags Head Supermarket site at 2922 South Croatan Highway for a gas mart.  The site would include gas pumps and a convenience retail store
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated January 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

“Albemarle Engineering representing I.G. Holdings, LLC has submitted the attached conditional use/vested right/site plan application for the construction of a 3,094 square feet gas retail facility and accessory dwelling unit.  The development consists of three fuel pumps covered by a single canopy, a convenience retail store, and a three-bedroom accessory dwelling unit.  Since this proposal includes gas pumps and a canopy, it is permitted under the category ‘service station’ which is a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial zoning district.  The regulations pertaining to service stations are found in Section 48-407 c.1.

‘The proposed development is located on the same property as the vacant Nags Head Supermarket.  The 39,040 square foot site would be accessed using a right-in, right-out entrance from US 158 and an entrance from Blue Jay Street.  A future entrance is shown south of the building to connect with the YMCA driveway.  The site has extensive buffering and landscaping to comply with vegetation preservation and buffering requirements.  Stormwater is being managed through a number of basins around the perimeter of the parking lot.  Setbacks, lot coverage, parking, building design, fire, police, and public works issues have been addressed.

‘At their regular January meeting, the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this application provided that the following conditions were met:
1. Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall address the Town Engineer’s comments related to internal circulation, the canopy clearance, and loading. 

2. Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall provide additional details on the proposed interior light fixtures as required by the ordinance. (Two wall sconces are visible from the street right-of-way through the large upstairs window in the front of the building.  The light source for these fixtures must be shielded).

3. Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall revise the light pole height shown on the site plan to match the lighting plan. 

4. Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall revise the buffer plan to reflect compliance with the buffer ordinance and the commercial vegetation ordinance in accordance with Staff’s comments.  (Additional plants were required).

5. Prior to building permit, the applicant shall address the Town Engineer’s comment related to stormwater management.  (Additional separation was required between the stormwater rainfall pools and the property line).

‘Regarding condition 1, a recommendation provided by the Town Engineer included providing additional separation between the parking space to the northeast of the gas pumps and the gas pumps to improve internal circulation.  To address this, the applicant has reduced the size of the building therefore eliminating the need for this parking space (it does not appear on the site plan that was included in your packet).  At the time of this memo, the Town Engineer had not yet reviewed this revision.  Staff anticipates that this change will satisfy the Town Engineer’s concerns.  The canopy and loading zone issues have been addressed.

‘Conditions 3 & 4 have been addressed and condition 5 will be addressed prior to the issuance of a building permit.  

‘The applicant has not yet submitted additional details on the proposed interior light fixture as requested in condition 2; therefore, this issue remains unresolved.  

‘Staff would note that this version of the site plan does include changes not reviewed by Staff, the Town Engineer, or the Planning Board.  With this submittal, the entrance to US 158 was widened by roughly eight feet, the building was reduced by 154 square feet resulting in a reduction in parking, and an additional sidewalk was added south of the building.  Staff has circulated these changes to the Town Engineer but did not have his comments at the time this memo was prepared.    

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the attached site plan/vested right/conditional use application be approved if the following items are addressed:
· Prior to submittal for a building permit, the applicant shall provide additional details on the proposed interior light fixtures as required by the ordinance.

· Prior to Board of Commissioners approval, the Town Engineer provides a positive recommendation on internal site circulation and the revised US 158 entrance.

Because this is a conditional use application, the Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact:
1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 19, 2006 and on Thursday, January 26, 2006 as required by law.

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris swore in Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz and applicant/engineer John DeLucia. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 9:25 a.m. 

John DeLucia, engineer of record representing IG Holdings; all issues of concern brought forward have been resolved; the driveway has been opened up wider for safety purposes; may want to consider modification to the Town's zoning ordinance as an application for a convenience store with gas pumps only fits with a conditional use with automobile service stations.
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 9:32 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the conditional use site plan to redevelop the former Nags Head Supermarket site as a gas mart as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider a zoning map amendment requesting the rezoning of the 36 lots in the Roanoke Shores subdivision located west of US 158 off of Lakeside Avenue to the Old Road terminus from C-2 General Commerical to R-3 High Denisty Residential

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated December 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“The applicant, Ms. Molly Harrison, is requesting the rezoning of approximately 7.36 acres of land (36 lots) within the Roanoke Shores subdivision from C-2 General Commercial district to R-3 High-Density Residential district. Staff has attached a map showing the subject lots.  In 1998, Ms. Harrison made similar request to rezone 19 acres of the Roanoke Sound Shores subdivision to R-3. The Planning Board at that time voted to recommend the rezoning request to the Board of Commissioners.  Staff also supported the request however, due to some reluctance from some property owners in the subdivision to adopt high density residential zoning, the applicant withdrew her request before the Board of Commissioners conducted the public hearing to consider it.

‘The properties that are the subject of this request abut the Village at Nags Head Baymeadow subdivision to the north and the Speed and Spray go cart track to the south. To the west the site abuts the Roanoke Sound and to the east, a large tract of property that was recently rezoned to Village Commercial (Hotel) from C-2 General Commercial. Despite its long time commercial zoning, the area has developed entirely residentially.  

‘Ms. Harrison’s application explains the reasons for her request. Primarily, the basis for the neighborhood’s desire to become zoned residential, is to require future commercial development sites abutting the subdivision to be buffered with protective commercial buffer yards. In addition, the applicant believes that rezoning the area to a residential zoning district is consistent with the pattern of development that has occurred over the years, and rezoning the area will perpetuate its stable, small scale, residential character.  

‘The following is a report regarding the proposed rezoning in relation to the Town’s Land Use Plan and other considerations of the request:

‘Land Use Plan Classification

The area in question is designated by the Town of Nags Head’s Land Use Plan as a mixture of Transition Class, subclass T-2, and Conservation Class, subclass E-2. Both classifications are areas which are designated for low intensity development. As the area in question is predominantly single family homes, and the rezoning request would permit residential development, staff finds that this request is consistent with the Land Use Plan.

‘Zoning Background

According to the 1962 zoning map this general area of the Town was originally a mixture of R-1, Residential, and B-2, Business District. According to the 1972 zoning ordinance B-2 was a business district primarily designated for residential uses, cottages, and convenience type retail trade establishments along US 158. The remaining portion of the Roanoke Shores subdivision west of US 158 was designated R-1 which allowed exclusively for single family residences. In the mid 1970’s the area was rezoned C-2 General Commercial as it is today.

‘Site Environment

The land area within the proposal area is nearly fully developed. As stated above, there are only 5 undeveloped parcels remaining in the applicant’s proposal area. Despite its commercial zoning, no sites in this area have developed commercially. The only nonresidential use in the vicinity is the power substation on the south side of West Lakeside Street. The vacant lots are partially wooded and generally flat in elevation.  
‘Traffic


The subject property is comprised of the following streets: Lakeside Avenue, Kingfisher Street, Bob White Avenue, and Old Avenue. At this time, Lakeside Avenue, Kingfisher Street, and Bob White Avenue are all public improved streets that have been accepted by the Town for maintenance. Forrest Street which abuts the subject area to the north is a ‘paper’ street which is publicly dedicated but not improved to Town standards. The proposed rezoning would result in significantly less traffic demand on these streets than if the area develops (or redevelops) commercially.

‘Surrounding Properties

The proposed rezoning would not have an adverse effect on surrounding properties or their current uses. New commercial development abutting the proposed area of rezoning would have to meet current protective buffering requirements designed to screen intensive commercial development from residential zoning districts.

‘Nonconformities

The area that is the subject of this rezoning request is currently zoned C-2 General Commercial.  In this zoning district, single family homes are already allowed as permitted uses in accordance with R-3 district dimensional requirements (setbacks and lot coverage.) As the attached map shows, all but 5 of the subject properties are currently developed with single family residences. The requested zoning change requires the same dimensional requirements for development as the current zoning, therefore, so it is extremely unlikely that this proposal would create any nonconformities.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 19, 2006 and on Thursday, January 26, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 9:48 a.m.

Katrina Passas, Town resident for 21 years; she has no plans to develop her lots; does not feel this rezoning is good for the neighborhood; she has not heard about this issue.
Kim Baker, recently purchased on Lakeside Drive; she is content with the neighborhood the way it is zoned; she has researched the issue; what she reads about the issue seems to make sense but she would prefer more time for review; she is ambivalent but her husband is against the zoning change.

Lynette Powerwaters, resident on Bobwhite Lane; her concern is that she would like more of a buffer zone between the residential/commercial areas; the neighborhood is mostly residential anyway; she wants to maintain the neighborhood as it is and does not want to see a commercial business moving in; the primary reason for the request is to keep the area residential by rezoning it residential.

Keith Stone, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; he does not support the request and he would like the entire neighborhood to have a chance to get together again for discussion.

Kelly Hogan, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; he supports the rezoning to make sure the area remains residential.

Dale Curtis, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; he supports the rezoning to make sure the area remains residential.  

George McLean, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; does not think it is right that the Town has not cleared the access area next to his house; he was told the area belonged to the Town and another time he was told it belonged to the State; as a commercial fisherman he would like this issue resolved; he does not want to have to stop his business if the area is rezoned residential.

Suzy Barrett, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; she likes the neighborhood the way it is but does not want any commercial business moving in.

Molly Harrison, resident of Roanoke Shores Subdivision; she just wants to preserve the neighborhood the way it is and worried that it was vulnerable to commercial businesses as currently zoned; she sent an extensive, detailed letter to all property owners in the area; she has a list of additional property owners in support of the rezoning who could not be present today.

Bobby Outten, attorney representing the owners of the C-2 bypass property - next to the gas station; he has no objection to the rezoning but is concerned about the location of where the line is drawn; he is working toward the building of a hotel on the bypass bordering the neighborhood and would like to continue the project; if the Board adopts the rezoning, would like the use of the proposed hotel to be grandfathered; moving the line to the street would resolve this problem.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 10:09 a.m.

Comr. Oakes asked about buffer requirement between C-2 and SPD-C Districts.  Ms. Gallop explained that it would depend on the use of the lot, i.e., a hotel with high density would increase the buffer from 20' to 25'.  Comr. Oakes confirmed with Planning Director Tim Wilson that public utilities such as the power station are permitted in all residential districts. 
Comr. Gray received clarification of buffers between districts; his recommendation is to table this issue for more discussion between the neighborhood residents.
Mayor Cahoon asked Mr. Outten about buffering issues; Mr. Outten said that they have scaled down the project as much as possible; he is now trying to make the hotel project work under the Town's ordinances.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to rezone the 36 lots in the Roanoke Shores Subdivision to R-3 as requested.  The motion failed for a lack of a second.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to table consideration of the rezoning of Roanoke Shores Subdivision until the March 1, 2006 meeting to allow Roanoke Shores Subdivision property owners an opportunity for more research and discussion.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

MOTION TO AMEND:  Comr. Gray made a motion to amend the motion to table consideration of the rezoning of Roanoke Shores Subdivision until the April 5, 2006 Board meeting instead of the March 1, 2006 meeting when all Board members are scheduled to be present.  The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Mayor Cahoon noted that the Town Clerk has, as part of the Town's official record, the petition from applicant Molly Harrison with 10 signatures from neighborhood property owners in favor of the rezoning.  The petition is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.
CONTINUATION OF MOTION TO AMEND:  The motion as amended passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted what appeared to be a lack of communication between the residents; she hopes in the next two months that those present would afford the community an opportunity to explain the rezoning issue possibly via a neighborhood meeting.  Town Manager Seth Lawless stated that staff would attend/participate in a neighborhood meeting as long as sufficient notification was provided. 

Mayor Cahoon offered a meeting room at the Town as a location for the neighborhood meeting. 

Applicant Molly Harrison expressed her concern that the delay will allow Mr. White’s hotel development to move forward. 

Public Hearing to consider zoning text amendments of Section 48-661 and Section 48-663 to add the requirement that zoning amendments must be reviewed by the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners for findings of consistency with adopted land use plans, and establishing a 30 day period for the Planning Board to report recommendations to the Board of Commissioners on proposed zoning amendments

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated December 21, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment to Town Code Sections 48-661 and 48-663 that set forth the procedural requirements of the board of commissioners and planning board in the consideration of zoning text and zoning map amendment requests.  The proposed amendments are being forwarded due to recent changes approved by the General Assembly to North Carolina General Statutes 160A-383 and 153A-341 effective January 1, 2006.  The purpose of the proposed amendment is to make the Town Code consistent with the general statutes and to this end the language found in the proposed code amendment closely mirrors the language found in the general statutes (copies attached).

‘New language added to G.S. 160A-383 requires that prior to action on any proposed zoning amendments that both the planning board and governing body must make a specific finding as to the consistency of the proposed amendment with the town land use plan.  This change does not require that the proposed zoning amendment be in perfect accordance with all elements of the plan, but would require that any notable inconsistencies be identified and explained.  The governing body would not be bound by the findings of the planning board, and moreover the adopted finding of the governing body regarding consistency with the land use plan would not be subject to judicial review.  

‘New language added to G.S. 160A-387 establishes a time limit by which the governing body must await the recommendation and written report of the planning board on proposed zoning amendments.  The statute now provides that if the planning board does not forward a report to the governing body within 30 days of date of the referral of the amendment to the planning board, then the governing may proceed with its consideration of the amendment without the planning board report.  While the governing body may act on the request after the expiration of the 30 day planning board referral period, it is important to note that the governing body is not required to act on the proposed amendment and may afford the planning board additional time to review and make a report prior to taking action should the governing body so desire. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by a 6-0 vote recommends the adoption of the ordinance as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 19, 2006 and on Thursday, January 26, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 10:44 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 10:44 a.m. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning the State Statute requirement that zoning amendments must be reviewed in accordance with land use plans.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning the State Statute requirement that zoning amendments must be reviewed in accordance with land use plans, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Public Hearing to consider a zoning text amendments of Sections 48-7, 48-167, and 48-407 to add a definition of and parking standard for the use “Commercial/Residential Mixed Development,” and to list the new use as a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial District


Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated December 21, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment initiated by Planning and Development staff to add a new conditional use, Commercial/Residential Mixed Development, in the C-2 General Commercial District.  The proposed amendment also sets forth a definition for the new use as well as a parking standard.  The amendment would not allow any uses that are not already permitted in the C-2 District, namely being office, retail, restaurant, and multi-family residential uses.  What the amendment would provide for is a method by which these individual principal commercial uses and principal residential use could be permitted together under one plan of development on a single parcel.  

‘Section 48-76, One principal building on any lot, provides that only one principal building may be permitted on any lot.  And by definition, a principal building is a building in which a principal use (singular) is conducted.  The proposed amendment under consideration would allow a combination of office, retail, and/or restaurant uses in conjunction with multi-family residential uses in a single principal building on a single lot.  Multifamily dwelling use by definition means a building containing a minimum of three or more independent dwelling units.  Commercial projects that propose to include only one or two dwelling units would still be allowed.  Such projects would be subject to all the permitting requirements of the principal commercial use, with the one or two residential units being allowed as an accessory use.  

‘This newly proposed use would also be permitted by conditional use permit. The proposed new use is very similar in its intent and structuring to the recently adopted Office/Retail Group Development use group which also allows the permitting of multiple principal uses on a single lot.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by a 6-0 vote recommends adoption of the ordinance as presented.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 19, 2006 and on Thursday, January 26, 2006 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 10:52 a.m. 

There being no one present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 10:52 a.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler expressed her concern that the use reated is something that will be used and will be a viable workable plan to encourage this type of development.  Mr. Wilson responded that architect Ben Cahoon has reviewed the ordinance and feels it is very viable and he has shown interest in it.

Mayor Cahoon commended Planning staff for bringing this proposal forward which she hopes will encourage more of a traditional business in the Town.

It was Board consensus that staff bring back an amendment for Board review modifying the commercial/residential mixed development definition to increase the percentage allowed for residential development from 50% to 66%.   Additional parking standards are also to be reviewed. 

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning commercial/residential mixed development as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

A copy of the ordinance concerning commercial/residential mixed development, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Presentation of Land and Water Use Plan (LUP) Survey

The memo from Planning and Development staff dated January 25, 2006 entitled Update of Land & Water Use Plan; Presentation of draft survey was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Update of Land & Water Use Plan Public Involvement Process - Since October 2005, the Land & Water Use Plan Lead Planning Group, with the assistance of Town Staff and the Town’s consultant, Parsons Brinckerhoff, has been drafting a public opinion survey to serve as a major component of the public involvement process for phase I of the Land Use Plan update.  The most recent draft version of this survey has been included for your review and comment.  This document represents one of many methods that are being employed to solicit input for the Land & Water Use Plan.  

'The Lead Planning Group has met four times since October in large part to formulate the concerns and questions that are included in this survey.  Additionally, two public meetings have been held to gain further input on the ‘major concerns’ to be addressed in the survey.  The survey is somewhat similar to the 1996 Citizen Questionnaire on Growth and Development that was completed in advance of the 2000 Land & Water Use Plan Update.  You will find that the topics and format have been updated significantly to reflect changes in Town priorities and the current planning environment.  A large number of individuals have provided significant input to develop the draft that is before you.  It should be stated that this survey does not rely too heavily on any one person’s opinion; it has been designed to reflect the majority consensus of all persons who have had a hand in its creation.  

'Summary of Draft Public Opinion Survey

Scott Silsdorf, the facilitator for the Land & Water Use Plan project, will provide a brief presentation on the draft survey at the upcoming meeting.  Briefly, the introduction to the survey will include general instructions as well as a message from the Mayor which will state the purpose of the survey and the importance of individual responses.  Staff will work with the Mayor to complete this message.  

'Survey questions are organized using general topics in the following order:

· Community Attributes

· Growth & Development

· Community Appearance

· Historic Preservation

· Beach Road Issues

· Housing

· Community Facilities (Recreation, Town Cemetery)

· Shoreline Management/Beach Erosion

· Water Quality

· Open Space and Natural Areas

· Ocean Beach Access

· Soundside Access

· Offshore Fossil Fuel Exploration

· Traffic and Transportation

· Demographic information about respondents 

'Staff would note that it was recommended on several occasions that the survey include questions related to residential stormwater runoff and lot filling.  The Lead Planning Group would prefer that these questions be included in a more detailed survey as part of the upcoming Stormwater Management Plan.  If the Board decides that a separate survey will not be conducted, the Lead Planning Group would like to develop and include in this survey an additional series of questions related to residential stormwater and lot filling.

'Process for Survey Distribution, Data Compilation and Analysis

The Lead Planning Group has recommended that the survey be mailed to the following recipients:

a. All Nags Head registered voters (one per voter)

b. Other Nags Head addresses with permanent residents (one per household)

c. All non-resident property owners (one per household)

'The survey mailing database would be developed by combining the list of registered voters (a) and the addresses for real estate tax bills (b & c). This method would place greater emphasis on obtaining input from year round residents because it would capture households with more than one registered voter.  In addition to the mailed surveys, extra copies will be available for distribution. The previous survey was only mailed to the real estate tax bill database, however extra copies were also available for non-property owners (tenants).  

'Staff and the consultant would like to finalize and mail the survey by the 2nd week in February.  The goal is to receive all responses and compile and analyze the survey results by the end of March.  

'Input from the Board of Commissioners

Staff and the consultant will be available at the meeting to discuss the survey process and individual questions.  Staff is also available to meet with members of the Board at their convenience to address specific concerns or to accept detailed comments on the survey.  Staff would like to receive all Board comments by February 8th."
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz introduced Parsons Brinckerhoff consultant Scott Silsdorf who is working with the Town on the Land and Water Use Plan update.  Mr. Silsdorf presented a powerpoint presentation which emphasized the process for updating the Plan.  Highlights of his presentation are as follows:

Public Involvement Process 

Public Outreach Meetings - May 2006 anticipate adoption of vision by BOC

Public Survey - last completed in 1996 - purpose is to provide public input on a broad range of issues and will be mailed to registered voters and property owners

Public Survey Topics - Ocean beach accesses, traffic and transportation

Mayor Cahoon ask for Board comments on the proposed Land Use Plan to be provided to her for incorporation by staff by Wednesday, February 8, 2006.  

Board members thanked Mr. Silsdorf for his presentation.

Consideration of amendment to Consolidated Fee Schedule - cleanup and repair deposits 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated January 25, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"The Planning and Development Department is recommending that the practice of collecting clean up deposits in conjunction with the issuance of building permits for new residential construction, new commercial construction, and the construction of accessory structures be discontinued by rescinding these items from the Consolidated Fee Schedule (see attached).  The amount of these clean up deposits ranges from $100 - $500 for residential construction and up to $900 for commercial construction projects.  The intended purpose of the clean up deposit is to serve as a tool that can be utilized if needed to insure that construction sites are kept in clean order during construction.  At the conclusion of the construction project, final inspections of the project also include making sure the property is left clean and orderly.  If the site is found to be in clean order at the end of the project, the clean up deposit is then refunded.  If the site is found at any time not to be in clean order, and after repeated warnings to the contractor go ignored to clean the site occur, the clean up deposit may be utilized by the town to clean the site.  Staff has several reasons for recommending the collection of clean up deposit be discontinued.

'First and foremost, it is important to recognize that the vast majority of contractors doing work in the Town of Nags Head do a good job of keeping their construction sites clean.  Second, when a problem does occur with a construction site becoming disorderly, a verbal request by the building inspector to clean up the site is in most instances all the action that is required to bring the site into compliance.  Third, in those instances where a verbal request does not receive a timely response, there are already a number of options at the Town’s disposal to bring about cooperation and enforcement which are actually more effective than the forfeiture of a clean up deposit.  These options including but are not limited to the withholding of building inspections for the project until the site is cleaned, stop work order, withholding of certificate of occupancy, nuisance violation and the issuance of civil citations.  Fourth, it has been a rarity that a clean up has ever been forfeited and used by the Town to effect the clean up of a construction site.  Enforcement actions to have a site cleaned up rarely ever exceed the action of withholding of building inspections to enforce compliance.  

'In conclusion, it is staff’s finding that the practice of requiring clean up deposits to insure the cleanliness of construction sites is a tool that has virtually never been used and is an enforcement tool of limited effectiveness in comparison to other enforcement options already available.  Furthermore it is staffs’ finding that the demonstrated lack of need for, and limited benefit of, the clean up deposit as an enforcement tool does not justify the administrative time and cost associated with the collection, tracking, reporting and refunding of these clean up deposits.  Therefore staff recommends the deletion of the three clean up deposits as shown on the attached page of the Consolidated Fee Schedule and furthermore recommends the immediate refund of all such clean up deposits presently held by the Town."
MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the changes to the Consolidated Fee Schedule for cleanup and repair deposits as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Town Manager Lawless stated that the Planning Dept. is actively working to refund the cleanup deposits.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects 
-
Report from Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) on erosion rate 


from January 4, 2006 Board meeting

-
CSE report on Town Emergency Beach Nourishment Project
Town Manager Seth Lawless introduced Tim Kana from Coastal Science and Engineering with associate Jeremy Ganey.

Mr. Kana discussed the following with Board members:

-
CSE has met with Corps of Engineers (COE), Division of Marine Fisheries and Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) Jeff Warren.
-
Encouraged to be consistent with the federal Engineering Impact Statement (EIS); Mr. Kana was informed that the COE plan was to put sand on our beaches Nov 2004; now they are projecting to place sand on our beach is Nov 2008; additional san lost during these four (4) years can be replaced without jeopardizing the federal project.
-
Recommendation from CSE is to stick with the local plan in the eventuality that the federal plan does not fall into place; Mr. Kana said that he is looking for the Board’s guidance in terms of formulating the scale of the project.

-
Parameters of the project were explained in response to Mayor Cahoon - starts at the north end of Town down about one (1) mile and extends to taper the last mile of Town in South Nags Head.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked if a local project would jeopardize the federal project; Mr. Kana stated that is not aware of any local project jeopardizing a federal project. 
It was noted that Kill Devil Hills may want to join Nags Head in an emergency project or do one of their own.

Comr. Gray asked how the beaches will look after nourishment; Mr. Kana stated that the offshore sand is a very good match with the existing sand.

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Mr. Kana that the Town needs to be as consistent as possible with the federal project.

Comr. Oakes suggested that the Town move forward and start a project that may work.

Comr. Oakes questioned a report from the Town Beach Nourishment Committee; Mayor Cahoon requested a report at the February 15, 2006 mid-month meeting which would also be after the February 7, 2006 sales tax repeal vote.  
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if Dare County would be willing to contribute to either a local or a federal project. 

Comr. Oakes requested that staff provide the Town’s economic contribution to Dare County, i.e., sales tax, etc. for February mid-month Board packages.

It was noted that Board members should have a decision made by the February 15, 2006 mid-month meeting concerning the type of project (locally funded, locally funded emergency) that the Town should apply for. 

Consideration of zoning text amendments to Section 48-7 Specific Words and Terms to address permitted encroachments in required yards - from January 4, 2006 Board meeting
The agenda summary sheet was presented and read in part as follows:

"At the December 7, 2005 Board meeting, a Public Hearing was held on this agenda item and discussion was subsequently tabled.  At the January 4, 2006 Board meeting a vote to adopt the zoning text amendments was 3 - 2 with Comr. Remaley and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.  The first time an ordinance is voted on it must pass with 4/5 of the vote, therefore a second reading and vote is required at the February 1, 2006 Board meeting.  Below is the material presented.

'Please find attached a staff generated amendment to the Zoning Ordinance. This proposal amends the definition for “yard”. The current zoning ordinance allows encroachments such as elevated decks into the front, side and rear yards provided such structures are not greater than 30 inches in height. The attached amendment, if approved, would allow encroachments only for structures that are 12 inches in height or less. While staff has not encountered problems with the current definition, the potential is there."
Town Manager Seth Lawless presented the zoning text amendments addressing permitted encroachments in required yards from last month’s meeting; Four/fifths vote is required for first-time adoption which is why the ordinance is being reconsidered this month. 
MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning permitted encroachments in required yards as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

A copy of the ordinance concerning permitted encroachments in required yards, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

NEW BUSINESS

Annual Ocean Rescue Report

Fire Chief Butch Osborne presented the 2005 Ocean Rescue Report which read in part as follows:

"This annual report, along with the attached statistical data, documents the activities and the operation of the Nags Head Fire & Rescue Division’s, Ocean Rescue Unit for the Year 2005 Beach Season.

'AGENCY CERTIFICATION: The Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit certification was up for review by the United States Lifesaving Association (U.S.L.A.) in 2005. This certification occurs at three year intervals. The agency remains certified at the Advanced Agency status through 2008.  All Ocean Rescue personnel maintained U.S. Department of Transportation (U.S.D.O.T.) First Responder, ATV Safe Riders and U.S.L.A. Open Water Rescue certifications.

'NAGS HEAD: The Ocean Rescue Unit provided 134 open water rescues and assisted 185 people during the 2005 Beach Season in Nags Head. “Red Flags” were posted a total of 12.5 days. Nags Head Ocean Rescue personnel responded to one drowning incident, and three near drowning incidents during the 2005 season. Educational advisories, which are a critical part of our beach awareness and safe swimmer program were up from the previous year and totaled 73,832. 

'National Park Service, Coquina Beach: The Town of Nags Head provided contracted ocean rescue service to the National Park Service at Coquina Beach in 2005 from Memorial Day through Labor Day. The Ocean Rescue Unit provided 4 open water rescues, and assisted 8 people during the 2005 Beach Season. Educational advisories, which are a critical part of our beach awareness and safe swimmer program, totaled 4,185.

'COMPETITION: In July Nags Head Ocean Rescue took second place in the B-division (agencies less then 50 employees) at the U.S.L.A. South Atlantic Lifeguard Competition held in Jacksonville Beach, Florida. A team of the Unit’s female lifeguards participated, for the fifth year, in the National Park Service All-Women’s Lifeguard Competition held in Sandy Hook New Jersey, placing fifth overall. In August Nags Head Ocean Rescue participated in the USLA National Lifeguard Championships held in Virginia Beach, VA placing tenth in the B-Division. 

'In February 2006 former Nags Head Ocean Rescue lifeguard, Shane Watson will be representing the United States and the Town of Nags Head at the World Lifesaving Championships in Gee Long, Australia. Shane worked for the town in 2003 and 2004, he now resides on the Gold coast of Australia where he is finishing his film degree and working as a lifeguard.

'PERSONNEL: Recruitment and retention of qualified ocean rescue lifeguards remains a critical issue, not only for The Town of Nags Head, but also for many other coastal communities.  The following reasons have been identified as positive contributors of the Town providing for the Ocean Rescue Unit being able to recruit and retain sufficient numbers of qualified ocean rescue lifeguards and supervisors:
'Salaries:  The Town’s effort to maintain salaries is competitive to other lifesaving agencies in the region. 

'Housing: 
In the past the Town’s effort in assisting the ocean rescue personnel with securing affordable housing at the Jennette’s Pier site, along with providing the $25/week housing supplement has contributed immensely in the recruitment of qualified lifeguard personnel. As available and affordable housing continues to diminish each year, and the cost of that seasonal rental housing continues to increase. Unfortunately Jennette’s Pier cottages will not be available for use by our seasonal lifeguard personal again 2006, I hope that the town will look for alternative housing opportunities to continue its well appreciated support of seasonal public safety personal.

'EQUIPMENT: During the year, the Ocean Rescue Unit replaced/requisitioned several pieces of equipment including: 1 F150 Ford Truck, 1 Yamaha Waverunner, 1 Triton ATV trailer, 2 Honda ATV Ranchers, 2 paddle boards. These equipment items have and will serve to provide for more timely and efficient rescue operation response.
 

'Over all, we experienced another great ocean rescue season during 2005. Ocean Rescue Lifeguard Supervisors Lukus Scott, Michael Smith, Bethany McCullough and Chris Meeks are to be commended for their continued leadership, administration and operational skills they have continued to exhibit while leading the Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit. Also, the Ocean Rescue Lifeguards are to be commended for their performance as public safety providers along with their performance as ambassadors to the public for the Town.

'Ocean Rescue Service Growth

In the 2005 Ocean Rescue season three new positions were added to the beach patrol, a Supervisor Truck, a bike zone, and a lifeguard stand at Hallowell Street. These new positions allowed us to patrol the beach more effectively, and to cut down the response time to emergencies on the beach. 

'A large portion of our oceanfront beaches are not protected by fixed lifeguard stands, rather by Ocean Rescue ATV patrols and the response of our Ocean Rescue supervisor trucks. In the future I would like the Board to consider expanding the Ocean Rescue department in the form of more fixed lifeguard stands. Eventually if enough fixed lifeguard stands are added, a “line of site” from the North end of town to the South end will be created.

'This Annual Report of the Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit is provided as information for the Board of Commissioners and the public. 

'Fire & Rescue Division and Ocean Rescue Unit staff is available to answer questions that the Board of Commissioners might have."
Board members thanked Ocean Rescue Director Chad Motz and Fire Chief Osborne for their report.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked audience members to consider housing for lifeguards for the upcoming summer season.

It was Board consensus that Ocean Rescue Director Chad Motz meet with Administrative Assistant/PIO Roberta Thuman and prepare an article for the next Town newsletter requesting assistance from property owners with lifeguard housing.  

Consideration of resolution entitled "Yes To Beaches 2006"

Town Manager Seth Lawless presented the resolution entitled “Yes To Beaches 2006” to Board members for their consideration.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the resolution entitled “Yes To Beaches 2006” as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  

The resolution entitled "Yes To Beaches 2006", as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, America's beaches provide vital economic, recreational, storm damage reduction, and environmental benefits to the Nation; AND

'WHEREAS, the devastation caused by recent hurricanes and severe weather underscores the need to invest in our Nation's water resources infrastructure, including shore protection projects; AND 

'WHEREAS,  nearly sixty percent of all Americans live within 50 miles of the Atlantic and Pacific Oceans, the Gulf of Mexico, and the five Great Lakes; AND

'WHEREAS, the Nation's beaches are the leading tourist destination for millions of domestic and foreign visitors, providing jobs and business profits which in turn produce billions of dollars of tax revenues for the Federal government, as well as state and local governments; AND

'WHEREAS, the Federal Government has made a commitment to our Nation's beaches by partnering with state and local governments to fund on-going beach restoration projects, including periodic beach renourishment, for over sixty years; AND

'WHEREAS, the past half century has demonstrated that beach nourishment works as a means of repairing erosion and providing public recreation while producing at least $4 in national economic benefits for every $1 of Federal money spent.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD:

That the Town of Nags Head urges Congress to pass the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA), support adequate funding for beach nourishment, reject all efforts to withdraw from or limit the Federal Government's role in our Nation's beach nourishment projects, and recognize that continued Federal support is critical to the sustained environmental and economic health of our coastal resources and communities."
Consideration of proposals for Town Stormwater Study
Town Manager Seth Lawless summarized Public Works Director Dave Clark’s memo dated January 26, 2006 which read in part as follows:

"Following the town’s issuance of a Request for Proposals (RFP), on October 24, 2005, six engineering proposals were received for the Stormwater Management Plan Update study.  A committee made up of Seth Lawless, Charlie Cameron, Ralph Barile, Bruce Bortz, Andy Garman and myself reviewed these six proposals and determined that three of the firms clearly had the demonstrated experience that warranted their being interviewed.

'The firms interviewed were Moffatt and Nichol, and W. K. Dickson (both in Raleigh), and Parsons Brinckerhoff (in Norfolk).  The interviews were conducted just prior to the Christmas holiday.  Following those interviews, the Board was asked to exempt the Town from the provisions of the Mini Brooks Act.  This permitted us to request cost proposals from the two firms we felt were most qualified to undertake this study.

'After reviewing the time and cost proposals from both Moffatt and Nichol, and W. K. Dickson, the committee agrees that W. K. Dickson is our recommended choice to perform this study.  In addition to providing us with a Stormwater Model that we can use for designing and enhancing our town wide drainage system for the foreseeable future, the consultant will recommend changes to our development requirements to reduce the creation of future stormwater problems that the town will ultimately have to solve, provide us with a prioritized list of projects (with cost estimates for both construction and maintenance) to solve the many localized drainage problems we have throughout town, and create a layer on our GIS system including the major drainage features we currently have.

'We know we want to “fix” the stormwater problems that exist in town, but we also want to prevent more from being created in the future.  Our goal is to handle stormwater in the town (both from a quantity, as well as a quality standpoint) better than we do now.  This study will provide us the “roadmap” we need to get there.  The committee recommends the Board authorize the Mayor to execute a contract with W. K. Dickson in the amount of $138,129.00."
Public Works Director Dave Clark noted that the Town has been approved for the grant.

Comr. Oakes commented that going to an outside consultant does not seem to be a good use for the Town's funds nor does using the funds that were budgeted for stormwater repair.     

Mr. Clark explained that there are a long list of drainage problems but solutions are not yet determined; staff contacts outside engineering firms to develop solutions.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested moving this decision forward to budget discussion time.

Mayor Cahoon also felt that looking at this issue during the budget process may be more practical.  

Mr. Clark noted that stormwater plans have been prepared for the Town in the past so that additional drainage problems are not created further down the road.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 1:05 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 2:07 p.m.

Consideration of proposals for Town Stormwater Study (Continued)
Comr. Remaley said he would like the existing funds to be used to make corrections to the existing stormwater drainage issues around the Town.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she feels staff and the Town Manager have a better hold on what is needed than she does; she does not want to create any additional drainage problems.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Ms. Kenny that not all expenses would be paid during the current budget year.   

Board members agreed that the Stormwater Study should be funded as long as staff works to re-establish swales and acquire easements in the subdivisions, as necessary, in addition to working with NC DOT to clean out outfalls and drainage ditches.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to move forward and authorize the Town Manager to implement the contract with W. K. Dickson as requested. The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley. 

Comr. Remaley thanked Mr. Clark for his honest comments during the discussion. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee provided the following lawsuit updates: 

Robert/Shirley Weeks versus Town:  Re: denial by the Board of Bob/Shirley Weeks’ variance application from subdivision ordinance; an opinion is expected in March or April. 

Nags Head Construction and Development versus Town:  Re: Court of Appeals’ consideration of Nags Head Construction and Development's appeal from the Superior Court's affirmation of the Board's adoption of architectural requirements for large structures; resolution is expected in late spring.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Lawless - Presentation of Capital Improvement Program (CIP)

Town Manager Seth Lawless provided a PowerPoint presentation of the Town Capital Improvements Program (CIP):  Highlights included:

Governing Body projects carried over from last year

Most items with costs based on reliable estimates or recent quotes

Some projects not yet defined, i.e., planning dollars for west side multi-use path

Large/expensive projects that might be needed toward end of period

Town Manager Lawless - Appointments to Aquarium Advisory Committee for Jennette's Pier property
Town Manager Seth Lawless presented the request from the NC Aquarium for the Town to appoint two representatives to serve on the Aquarium Advisory Committee.

It was Board consensus that Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Town Manager Seth Lawless serve as representatives from the Town on the Aquarium Advisory Committee.

Town Manager Lawless - Six-month Financial Report

Finance Officer Kim Kenny highlighted the six-month financial report for Board members.  Copies of the report were also provided to Board members in their Board packages.

Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman reported that the Town recently received reimbursement from Hurricane Ophelia in the amount of approximately $5,000.   She explained that a FEMA representative is currently at Town Hall closing out the last two project worksheets from Hurricane Isabel.

Mayor Cahoon questioned the land transfer tax.    For the first time in many years the Town is facing a budget where there will not be as much as in the past to work with because of a much lower growth rate.  
Mayor Cahoon directed staff to provide for the upcoming budget meetings the January 2006 figures for the land transfer tax.   

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Use of NC DOT grant funds

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that the funds the Town received from NC DOT for the proposed west-side Wellfield Road multi-use path need to be accounted for and reported to NC DOT.  

It was Board consensus to agree with Town Manager Seth Lawless' idea of utilization of the funds from NC DOT for a multi-use path going north and south along US 158 from 8th Street south to Hollowell Street, funds permitting, so residential neighborhoods can get to a place to cross US 158.  After discussion with NC DOT, staff is to apply for a Visitors Bureau grant to complement the NC DOT funds.  This project is to be discussed again in more detail after receipt of costing reports from Public Works Director Dave Clark at the April 5, 2006 Board meeting.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - MIS Evaluation

Per Mayor Cahoon the MIS Evaluation report is to be discussed during the upcoming budget workshops. 

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Landscaped areas around Town Hall

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that Public Works Building Facilities staff are in the process of de-vining and trimming Town Hall underbrush.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless is to provide a response to Comr. Oakes concerning the Town’s limbing up ordinance.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - Discussion of dates for upcoming CIP and Budget workshops

Mayor Cahoon discussed the following dates with Board members:

-
Wednesday, February 8, 2006 - Public comment session concerning CRC/CAMA regulations at the Roanoke Island Aquarium in Manteo. 

-
Tuesday, February 7, 2006 - 1:00 p.m. [Note:  later changed to 2:00 p.m.] - CIP Workshop to discuss Governing Body through Public Safety Departments in the Police Training Room 

-
Wednesday, February 15, 2006 - 1:00 p.m. - CIP Workshop to discuss Public Works and Water Fund Departments 

Mayor Cahoon - Beach Nourishment meeting tonight

Mayor Cahoon reminded Board members of the meeting tonight (Wednesday, February 1, 2006) at 7:00 p.m. at the First Flight High School gymnasium for a beach nourishment discussion. 

Mayor Cahoon - Town Stormwater Committee

Board members discussed eliminating the Town Stormwater Committee due to lack of action.
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to eliminate the Town Stormwater Committee.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon reminded staff that members of the Town Stormwater Committee will need to be notified of the Board's action.
Mayor Cahoon - Bodie Island Court

Mayor Cahoon questioned the repaving of Bodie Island Court which was used to store equipment during/after Hurricane Isabel in September 2003.

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that Bodie Island Court is scheduled to be repaved as part of a Powell Bill funds project during the first part of May 2006. 

Mayor Cahoon - Nags Head Elementary School signs

Mayor Cahoon questioned staff if school zone and school speed limit signs are being proposed for the new Nags Head Elementary School on US 158 and/or on Bonnett and Wrightsville Avenues.

Chief Cameron said that the signs will be included on the agenda for discussion with NC DOT next week.

Mayor Cahoon - Change of CIP Workshop time

Board members agreed to change the CIP Workshop scheduled for May 7, 2006 from 1:00 p.m. to 2:00 p.m. 

Mayor Cahoon - Harvey Soundside Beach Access

In response to a request from Mayor Cahoon, Town Manager Seth Lawless is to contact Dr. Nancy White from the Coastal Studies Institute (CSI) to see if she can attend the Board's February 15, 2006 mid-month meeting to discuss ways to make the Harvey Soundside Beach Access more environmentally friendly.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray - Harvey Soundside Beach Access

Comr. Gray suggested that the name “Harvey” be included in the official name of the informally-named Harvey Soundside Beach Access as Mr. Harvey was a distinguished member of the Town for many years. 

Comr. Remaley agreed with Comr. Gray; Mayor Cahoon asked that this suggestion be brought back for Board consideration. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Status of beach accesses

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler’s request, Public Works Director Dave Clark is to bring back for Board review/discussion in April 2006 a status report of the Town’s beach accesses, i.e., state of repair.


Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Review of Town Zoning Ordinance

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler mentioned the Board’s discussion at its recent retreat about some of the Town’s zoning ordinances being antiquated and difficult to understand. 

It was Board consensus that a committee be formed, made up of a BOC member, a Planning staff member, and a Planning Board member, to review the Town’s zoning ordinances.  Comr. Gray is to head up this committee which would not begin until April 2006; it was determined that no piecemeal reports will be provided.  A completion date is to be determined by the committee.  

Mayor Cahoon suggested that the review of the zoning ordinances begin with nonconformities and how they are treated.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Forrest Street Sound Access mentioned during Audience Response

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler mentioned the Town Forrest Street Soundside Access brought forward by resident George McLean during Audience Response.

It was Board consensus that staff assess the Forrest Street soundside access area and the Old Street soundside access area to determine what would be needed to make them Town pedestrian accesses - from NC 12 all the way to the Sound - and to agree with Mayor Cahoon that it is not interested in giving up the 20 foot right-of-way of Forrest Street.   

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Clarification of budgeted funds

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Finance Officer Kim Kenny that no funds have been budgeted for a proposed Town Cemetery, only for the study done earlier this year.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Jockey’s Ridge State Park request for environmental educational funds

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler brought forward the request during Audience Response from Jockey’s Ridge State Park for funds for environmental education programs at the Park.

It was Board consensus that the request for funds from Jockey’s Ridge State Park for environmental education programs be brought forward for discussion during the upcoming budget process when the $29,000 for both the Nature Conservancy and the NC Aquarium is being considered.   Board members asked to see the existing agreement with the Nature Conservancy as well as the detailed letter of request received from Friends of Jockey’s Ridge State Park President Billy Moseley. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Caretakers of Nags Head Woods

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if Board members would be interested in considering a different caretaker of Nags Head Woods.  Currently, The Nature Conservancy manages the property.  
Mayor Cahoon said that she would work on scheduling a presentation for the Board by another land management group for the management of the Nags Head Woods property.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that he would report on the existing agreement with the Nature Conservancy at an upcoming Board meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Applications for DCM grants

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted that the staff notes indicate that Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz reported that the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) is encouraging additional applications for grants.  
Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that staff was moving forward to submit additional applications.

Mayor Cahoon stated that DCM increased its available grant funds from one to three million dollars. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss a personnel issue in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(6).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:40 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 3:58 p.m.

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that no action was taken during Closed Session. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Board recessed to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, February 15, 2006 at 7:30 p.m.; a CIP Workshop scheduled for Tuesday, February 7, 2005 at 2:00 p.m. in the Police Training Room; and a CIP Workshop scheduled for Wednesday, February 15, 2006 at 1:00 p.m. in the Board Room.  The time was 3:59 p.m.
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